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      MARS Meetings 

Qualicum Beach 
Civic Centre 

2nd Wednesday of the 
month 7:30 pm 

Next Meeting  
Wednesday 

October 10, 2012 
 

 
Rhododendron ‘Sir Charles 
Lemon’ has the ability to thrill 
even when not in bloom – here in 
September sunshine in the 
garden of Trevor and Sandra 
Evelyn on the ARS Garden Tour. 
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THIS MONTH: 
 

Art and Susan Lightburn 
Travels in China 

 

Some of us who attended the 
ARS Fall Conference in Nanaimo 
had time to go on a bus tour to 
check out local sights.   
 
Unfortunately for the really hard 
workers --- no such luck.  Now 
that we can all take a break, Art 
and Susan Lightburn will present 
Part One of their seven week trip 
through China via their photos. 
 

Although this installment doesn’t 
show many rhododendrons, it 
does give an idea of what travel is 
like in the country where so many 
of our rhododendron species 
originated. 
 

Art and Susan were both 
members of MARS before 
transferring to the Nanaimo RS 
chapter.  Art’s time as MARS 
Vice- President must have 
inspired him as he is the incoming 
Nanaimo President. 

 
Blooming bravely in the Beamish Garden 

this September…. 

MARS 
P. O. Box 342 

Qualicum Beach. BC 
V9K 1S8 

mars.rhodos.ca 
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From Your President… 

Welcome to Autumn! Our great September 

weather has us hoping the good weather continues 

to the Thanksgiving weekend. The ARS Western 

Regional Conference held in Nanaimo from Sept 

21-23 was a great success. The next Western 

Regional Conference will be held at Newport, 

Oregon from Sept 27-29, 2013.  The ARS 

Convention will be held in Seattle from May 2-5, 

2013.  Mark these dates on your calendar. 

Our thanks to the MARS volunteers who helped the 

Nanaimo Chapter by organizing and putting on the 

Plant Sale, and to those who helped during the 

weekend with setup and taking down at the end. 
 

Many thanks to Ann DeBrincat and Don Bridgen for 

organizing our propagation workshop at the last 

meeting.  I really enjoyed it and have four cuttings, 

hoping for their survival.  I check on them every 

day.  
 

One of my goals as your new President is to 

increase membership in MARS. Here are some 

ideas: invite friends, neighbours and relatives to 

our events; speak to the new-comers clubs in 

Parksville and Qualicum Beach to let people know 

about our club and our varied activities. 

Your suggestions and ideas are welcome. 
 

Can you see yourself in the article below….. 
 

You know you’re a master gardener when:  

10.  You rejoice in rain...even after 10 straight days 

of it. 

9.  You have pride in how bad your hands look. 

8.  You have a decorative compost container on 

your kitchen counter. 

7.  You can give away plants easily, but compost is 

another thing. 

6.  Soil test results actually mean something.  

5.  IPM rules! 

4.  You’d rather go to a nursery to shop than a 

clothes store. 

3.  You look for gardens open to the public 

whenever you go on vacation. 

2.  Your non-gardening spouse is actually getting 

involved with your garden endeavors...digging 

ponds, building bird houses, watering, pruning, 

turning compost piles, planting... 

And you definitely know you’re a master gardener 

when... 

1. You are surrounded by terrific people who 

share your passion! 
 

Mark Your Calendar…. 

 
Brian Minter 

is our January 2013 Speaker 
Wednesday, January 9, 2013 

brings well-known nurseryman, plantsman 

and speaker Brian Minter to MARS and 

Qualicum Beach. 

 

Brian is known for his enthusiastic and 

information-packed presentations – this 

time on 

 

“Taking Your Garden to the Next Level” 

 

So mark your calendar now, let your friends 

and neighbours know…this will be a 

welcome and exciting event in the dark 

days of January!! 
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Garden Journal 
September is a favourite time of year, and this year has 

been outstanding.  With rhododendrons taking a 

supporting role, many choice perennials strut their stuff 

in the fall, including….. 

 
Helianthus ‘Lemon Queen’ 

 

 
Indigofera kirilowii 

 

 
Helenium ’Sahin’s Early Flowerer’ 

 

 
Clematis maximowicziana (Sweet Autumn 

Clematis) 
Photos:  Linda Derkach 
 

MARS Membership Dues 
 

Please bring your 2013 dues 
to the October or November 

meeting – or mail to  
Tony Ansdell, PO Box 342, 
Qualicum Beach V9K 1S8. 

 
$30 - a real bargain!! 

 
The ARS would like us to renew our 
memberships before December 1.  



 

 

Mount Arrowsmith Rhododendron Society 
General Meeting 

Wednesday, Sept. 12, 2012 
held at the Civic Centre 

in Qualicum Beach at 7:30 pm 
 
REFRESHMENTS: Provided by Anne 
Gutsche, Marilyn Dawson 
GUESTS: Al and Liz Murray 
CORRESPONDENCE:  A card from Barbara 
Kulla thanking members for her Certificate of 
Appreciation given at the June windup; there’s 
a request from Rotary/Chamber of Commerce  
for a donation to the annual gala in November. 
MARS has promised tickets to the 2013 
Garden Tour. 
  
NANAIMO CONFERENCE: Marilyn Dawson 
said there was still a need for volunteers for the 
Plant Sale that MARS is undertaking for the 
Nanaimo Chapter during the ARS Conference 
Sept. 21-23. 
Recent meetings show a good number of 
members have already registered, including 
several from MARS. Terry Richmond, who is in 
charge of acquiring plants for the sale, said 
there would be some interesting new hybrids 
as well as some oldies that haven’t been 
available for some years. The sale is for 
registered members only on Friday, but opens 
to the public the other two days. 
 

TREASURER: Bert Harding said MARS was 
starting the new season in good financial 
shape thanks to two successful plant sales and 
the Garden Tour. 
 

NEWSLETTER: Linda Derkach urged 
members to send her ideas and photos. As a 
Master Gardener she mentioned the upcoming 
gathering of Master Gardeners and friends at 
an all-day session in Nanaimo on October 20. 
Full details are on the Internet. 
 

MEMBERSHIP: Tony Ansdell stressed it is 
time to renew membership which still stands at 
$30, the lowest in District One. He hopes all 
renewals will be in by November 1. 
 

PROGRAM:  Ann DeBrincat said she is still 
working on most of the year’s programs, but  
has acquired Brian Minter for January 9, 2013,  

his second appearance in Qualicum Beach this 
season. He will be talking to the Eaglecrest 
Garden Club in October 2012. 
 
WAYS AND MEANS:  Prizes included 
Rhododendron ‘Cunningham’s White’, R. ‘Mary 
Fleming’, bags of bulbs (fall crocus), a 
magnolia and several rhododendrons from the 
Murrays’ collection. 
 

TRUSS SHOW: Glen Jamieson, who will chair 
the Truss Show again next spring, said he will 
be putting together a small committee for early 
planning.  The show is on April 27, 2013.  As 
editor of the ARS Journal he told members 
they can sign up for online journal viewing after 
November 1, the advantage being higher 
resolution of pictures and a more readable 
format.  
 

GARDEN TOUR: Ken Jones will chair the 
Garden Tour and the search for beautiful 
gardens in the Qualicum Beach area begins. 
The Garden Tour is on May 11 and 12, 2013.   
 
WORKSHOP: The new season started with a 
workshop on propagating rhododendrons from 
stem cuttings.  Many people brought their own, 
but Ann DeBrincat and Don Bridgen brought a 
wide selection as well.  They were the 
instructors for the evening and were helpful in 
showing how it is done in a low tech way.  
Some were happy to put up one or two 
cuttings; others took advantage of the wide 
selection and potted up several would-be 
rhododendrons.  
Meeting adjourned: 9:40 pm 

 
A great fall bloomerK..Cyclamen hederifolium  
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Nanaimo Conference 

Wows Attendees 
    
ARS Western Regional Conference 
Attracts Members From All Over 
North America 
 

The Plant Sale offered high quality plants, 
the speakers held our rapt attention, and 
the keynote dinner speakers informed and 
entertained – congratulations to the 
Nanaimo Rhododendron Society, and in 
particular Chris Southwick and Gayle McRae 
and their committee members who worked 
countless hours to put on a very successful 
and worthwhile conference.   
 

Our own Marilyn Dawson, Terry Richmond, 
Barbara Kulla, Ann DeBrincat, Maria 
Bieberstein and Tony Ansdell organized and 
managed a very successful plant sale that 
saw cartloads of superior and unusual plants 
carried out – thanks to them and their many 
helpers who enabled rhododendron lovers on 
the island acquire uncommon specimens to 
add to their gardens.   
 

 

Rhododendron growers Mike and Maria Stewart  

and Les Clay presented enthusiastic buyers with an 

“embarrassment of riches”- hundreds of superior 

specimens, including companion plants. 

Friday evening dinner guests were 
entertained by Garth Wedemire, long time 
rhododendron connoisseur and presenter – 
who in turn was presented with a District 
Award of Exceptional Contribution. 

 
Garth and Sue Wedemire with Garth’s well-

deserved award. 
 

Saturday morning speakers were 
entertaining and informative, touching on 
such fascinating and varied topics as the 
Greig Hybrids of Mary and Ted Greig of 
Royston, dwarf rhododendrons, vireyas by 
our own Glen Jamieson and a journey 
through Finnerty Gardens at UVic with 
Carmen Varcoe. 
 

 
Foliage was creatively displayed on beautifully 

weathered driftwood. 
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Saturday afternoon saw many conference-
goers take advantage of the organized tours 
of exceptional gardens in Nanaimo and 
Nanoose. 
 

In the Bissonette garden, a luscious purple 
bloomer…. 

 

 

 
This elegant Acer palmatum and Rhododendron 

pachysanthum are set off by the glossy, dark green 

foliage of a healthy companion. 

 

 
Dick and Anne Beamish enjoy growing a wide range 

of plants in their Hammond Bay property, including 

this exceptional albezia, as well as brugmansia, a 

huge loquat tree and gigantic gunnera.  

 

  
Rhododendron ‘Silver Skies’ shows off beautiful 

indumentum, as does R. pachysanthum below in 

the Bissonette garden. 
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Trevor and Sandra Evelyn have created a lovely 

horticultural haven at Stephenson Point, with many 

unusual specimens, including… 

 
Rhododendron schlippenbachii 

 

 
Podophyllum   (Mayapple) 

 
Story and Photos:  Linda Derkach 

 

 

 
Paeonia obovata with interesting seed pods  

 

Finally, many thanks to our District Director Mary 

Parker, who not only managed the Photo Contest 

and other conference details, but was our friendly 

and informative Bus Tour Guide. 

 

 
 

Mary in the Evelyn garden at Stephenson Point, 

surrounded by many choice perennials. 

 

 

                                                                                 Page 7 

 

 



 

 

Propagation Workshop 

in Victoria 
 
The Victoria Propagating Group will hold 
another Propagating Workshop on Saturday, 
October 13, 2012 at the home of Madeleine 
& Ken Webb, 5008 Old West Saanich Road, 
Saanich, B.C.   
 
This will be a hands-on event where 
everyone will be able to choose cuttings and 
put them in our propagator. We will be 
working mostly outside and in the garden, so 
warm and dry clothes are essential. Talks 
and discussions will include most of the local 
propagators and hybridizers. 
 
 The charge is $25 and includes a hot lunch 
and coffee breaks. We will start around 
9:30 am to give people from the mainland 
and up island time to get here.  We hope to 
finish with an early dinner at a local 
restaurant (not included) to give enough 
time for everyone to get home same day. 
 
We are very lucky to have Dennis 
Bottemiller from the Rhododendron Species 
Foundation here to give us some tips about 
how he runs his propagation greenhouses at 
the RSBG. 
 
For registration and questions email Ken & 
Madeleine at kenwebb@live.ca or phone  
250-744-1785. 
Please register early because we do have 
limited space. 

 
 

The Editors reserve the right to edit submissions to the 

newsletter for purposes of consistency, clarity and 

space restrictions. 

Are you receiving the 

ARS Journal? 
 

If you are not receiving four editions 
annually of the Journal of the 
American Rhododendron Society – 
and your membership fees are current 
– then you need to confirm your 
mailing address with Membership 
Chair, Tony Ansdell.  Please email Tony 
at ansdella@shaw.ca 
 

Mark Your Calendar…. 
 

Eaglecrest Garden Club 

Presents 
 

Brian Minter 

“Sensational Fall Containers” 
 

Wednesday, October 17, 2012 
QB Civic Centre 

7:30 pm 
Non-members:  $5 

 

Mount Arrowsmith  

Rhododendron Society 

Presents 

 

Brian Minter 

“Taking Your Garden to  

the Next Level” 

 
Wednesday, January 9, 2013 
More information soon…. 
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And we give Marilyn Dawson 

the last word….. 

 
It took almost two years of planning, but 
hard work paid off for members of the 
Nanaimo Rhododendron Society when they 
staged the ARS Fall Conference in 
September.  A total of 247 members from 
every ARS District in North America were 
on hand to attend lectures, tour beautiful 
gardens and enjoy a guided tour of Milner 
Gardens with Steve Hootman, Executive 
Director of the Rhododendron Species 
Garden in Federal Way, Washington. 
 
MARS members helped make the three-day 
event a success by staging a plant sale with 
about 900 plants from five vendors: Dover 
Nursery and Log Cabin Nursery from 
Oregon, the RSF, Hidden Acres of Campbell 
River and Fern Garden of Duncan.  On the 
eve of the sale, the Benson Room of the 
Coast Bastion Hotel appeared chaotic as 
four vendors converged on the room at once, 
but volunteers from MARS and NRS had the 
plants unloaded and set up in a relatively 
short time.  
 
Volunteers were the backbone of the sale 
from set-up to take-down. There were some 
hiccups in the planning but nothing that 
could not be easily rectified.  Marilyn 
Dawson who chaired the MARS committee 
had a list of volunteers to thank: Terry 
Richmond, Barbara Kulla, Maria Bieberstein, 
Ann DeBrincat, Linda Derkach, Anne 
Gutsche, Tony Ansdell, Bert Harding, Joanne 
Hamilton, Vic and Nancy Vickers, Don 
Bridgen, Art and Kathy Jones,  Ray Walker, 

Dougal and Shirley Meekison, Ken Jones and 
Cassy LaCouvee.  
 
Much of the help at the cash registers came 
from the Nanaimo and North Island 
chapters in an attempt to let those who 
registered get to the events on their lists.   
 
MARS members were also featured 
elsewhere at the conference.  Linda 
Derkach, Glen Jamieson and Dorothy 
Jamieson all won ribbons in the photo 
contest which was organized by Mary 
Parker; the draw organized by Barbara Kulla 
brought in more than $1,000; the garden of 
Wolfgang and Vivian Ruff was on one of the 
garden tours. The Bieberstein garden took 
centre stage when Friday night speaker 
Garth Wedemire gave a presentation of five 
beautiful island gardens. 
   
All in all, there were 19 members from 
MARS registered.  Not all signed up for the 
buffet and keynote address on a trip to 
China by Steve Hootman, but those who did 
left laughing. The room erupted with 
guffaws at one point when the camera 
focussed on “flora” in the distance. Close 
examination showed an overturned truck and 
the “flora” had become hundreds of condoms 
spilled all over the road.  
 
And many thanks to Marilyn!!  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Photos from the Conference….. 

 

 
Maria Bieberstein, Marilyn Dawson and Al 
Bieberstein 

 
Bert Harding and Ken Gibson 

 
Barbara Kulla, Marilyn Dawson and Art Lightburn 
 

  
Glen Jamieson, Steve Hootman and friend 
 

 
Terry Richmond with Jean and Jim Greig 

 
Photos:  Susan Lightburn 


